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Fr. Wally’s Annual Report


I want to say how happy Kathy and I are to be here, ministering with you in Beautiful, Historic, Downtown Anniston Alabama! There is an African proverb that says if you want to go fast, travel alone, but if you want to go far, travel together. Covid-19 may have given us a slow start, but our goal is to travel far together.


None of us have ever gone through a pandemic before. However, we are doing it with grace and generosity. Everyone at Grace and in the community of Anniston could not have been nicer or more helpful to us. We have felt welcomed, we have been encouraged and we have felt loved. Thank you all so very much.


What does the future look like for us at Grace? Starting next week, we will be meeting in person again. We will have a 9:00 Sunday Eucharist. Tuesday Healing Eucharist at 11:30 will also meet in person. This is a good service if you are not sure about meeting on Sunday yet. We have a Zoom Book Study every Wednesday at 9:00 am and a Bible study at 5:30pm that is currently studying the Gospel of Mark. All are welcome!


As the numbers continue to go down, and more people return to worship, additional services will be considered. Meetings in the building will be allowed to resume as long as proper safety precautions are observed. We are talking about reopening the nursery as soon as we can. Going forward many of our services and meeting will be a hybrid of in-person and online. 


I don’t know when it will be safe to share meals again, or invite people in for Beans and Rice, etc. My gut feeling is next Fall.  However, I hope we can do some things in the Summertime that have us enjoying each other’s company in joyous fellowship. I hope to get to know each and every one of you, sooner rather than later. 


What I know, in my short time here, is that Grace is a loving, vibrant community whose desire is to love God and to love one another. Kathy and I look forward to walking with you in worship, fellowship and service. Let us travel together, and let us go far! Amen.

Senior Warden Comments 

Who could have anticipated at the beginning of 2020 the entire country would be dealing with a Pandemic? Who would have believed we would not be able to worship together as has been our custom for the past one hundred and thirty-seven years or amidst a nationwide lockdown we would call a new priest?


We were ecstatic to find the treasure of Father Wally and his wife Rev. Kathy who came and fell in love with this area and Grace Church traveling cross country to serve us in the midst of a lockdown. What an incredible blessing he is to our church and community.


For me as Senior Warden there were no guide books covering how to proceed with keeping the church open, vital and serving the needs of the community during a Pandemic, but under Father Wally’s guidance, we worked together to soldier on developing a pathway to reach all members of our church family in 2020.


To that end, we have installed a new sound system and video equipment to bring our worship services and bible studies into your homes. I encourage you to take advantage of what is offered online to keep you spiritually connected to all of us here at Grace church.


We have also launched an online church directory available to all via an app called CTRN Online. If you don’t have this app, I encourage you to take advantage of this valuable tool. Please let the church office know if you need assistance accessing what all is available on line.


We have been extremely busy with a much-needed renovation of the Vestry Room and new Conference Room.  Please take a look at these projects the next time you have the opportunity to be in our church


It has been my honor and privilege to serve as your Senior Warden alongside our vestry.  Despite all difficulties 2020 has presented, I would be remiss not to recognize the invaluable assistance I have received from Glenda Barker who has truly been the wind under my wings.  


I realize in these troubled times some may have not had the opportunity to meet Father Wally and Rev. Kathy in person.  It is my profound wish in the very near future we will be able to break bread together through Holy Communion, special church celebrations and a belated welcome reception for Father Wally and Rev. Kathy.










-Pam Fite
Junior Warden Report

Since the beginning of 2020 we have undertaken to clean up some old problems and work on preventing small problems from becoming larger ones. 

· Fixed the HVAC unit in Tyler hall and will hopefully not have an air conditioning problem moving forward. 

· Working on contract services for both ongoing HVAC, and gutter maintenance.

· Repaired the rose window in the sanctuary (that may have been completed in 2019) 

· Repaired and painted the clerestory windows in the sanctuary.

· Replaced the main door of the sanctuary.

· Created a work room for the various projects we have at Grace, using the old bookstore space.

· Repaired some major water damage and mold in the downstairs classrooms. 

· Replaced the pull ropes for one of the bells.

· Installed some security lights in various places.
We have a beautiful, old building and there is always much to do. Your pledges and contributions to Grace help keep this much loved, blessed, and historic landmark available to spread God’s word and nurture our congregation. 

If you require anything further or have any questions, please feel free to contact me. 









-Jon Garlick

Treasurer’s Report
Grace Church struggled last year financially. We began the year with $133,000 in our Operating Account and ended the year with $103,000. It wasn't because we over-spent the budget. In fact, our budget was to spend $400,000 but we only spent $375,000. The problem was on the revenue side- specifically pledges and donations. We had a total revenue short-fall of $51,000 for the year. I hope the Covid-19 pandemic is the main reason for this short-fall.

Accordingly, the Vestry has proposed a bare bones budget for 2021. Pledges were only $241,000, down from $250,000 last year and substantially down from $370,000 a few years ago. So working with only $241,000 in pledges and a hoped-for $50,000 in General Donations (which are unpledged donations) we now propose that Staff Expenses be reduced by $9,000, Program Expenses by $5000 and Outreach by $1000. Note that the $1000 reduction in Outreach is accomplished by reducing the Diocesan commitment again, down from $37,000 only a few years ago.

This leaves us with a budget that has a deficit of about $46,000. We, the Vestry, see nothing more we could cut (unless you go draconian and fire everyone but the Rector) so we are now asking you, the members of Grace Church, to rescue your church. If everyone would increase his or her pledge by 20% this year alone, or make a corresponding General Donation for this year alone, we could operate as usual. I will increase mine by 20% and ask each of you to do the same.










-Tom Roberts

Deacon’s Comments
We began the year under the leadership of Father Jim Elliott.  It was near this time that Jim+ began his cautionary talks about how the Covid-19 may affect us in profound ways.  Personally, I could hardly imagine altering the central act of our worship to not including a common cup or no touching during the service.  +Bishop Kee and Jim+ took the infection seriously and immediately ended our face-to-face worship.  It was a long, dark Spring that separated our community.  And thusly it continued until Fr. Wally+ came to us as our spiritual leader.  

A recent diocesan rule requires that deacons take a three-month sabbatical (misnomer since a sabbatical is based upon the idea of the Sabbath being the 7th day of the week, a day of rest; a time of quietude and reflection after 7 years of service).  Fr. Wally and I discussed my involvement in parish life and agreed to meet regularly throughout the summer, though my sabbatical was to run for three months.  

During that period, we (and I do mean “we”) felt it supremely important to maintain our monthly distribution of food.  Beans and Rice is one of ministries that is embraced by many in our parish.  During this year, no distribution Saturday has been missed.  Folks have stepped into the ministry with some doing the preparation while others come to the distribution.  That accommodation allowed for family groups to work during the week at a good time for them and not to contact anyone else.  The Saturday distribution began with all wearing gloves and a mask, and with maintaining appropriate distances from one another.  The distribution became a drive through with patrons remaining in their vehicles.  Folks were coordinated through our parish office to stock the gleaner box so people could address more immediate needs with food that could be consumed without the need for a kitchen, though many do have kitchen access so foodstuffs now are included that are appropriate for a kitchen.  Grace Church is still deeply involved with the Soup Bowl.  Fr Wally+ is the secretary while your deacon is about half way through a stint as President.  During Christmas, the Soup Bowl closed for a week (worn out staff who deserve some down time as well).  We organized three groups to provide meals during that period.  Grace Church volunteers took a day and provided over 100 meals that were distributed over at the Soup Bowl.  

So, I was out and officially returned in September when Fr Wally+ thought was a good time to resume a greatly changed worship service.  Every aspect of the worship was carefully considered by our priest to wear masks, minimize removing the mask in times of speaking and places where others were not near; controlling the ebb and flow of movement by escorts into seating designed to assure social distancing suggestions, prevent parishioners from stopping and gathering that might confound efforts to keep people safe (for example);  communion is restricted to the host and how it was to be communicated by the clergy coming to the communicant, by hand-washing just before communion; and the choir singing while wearing masks among many other changes using the best information we had at the time.  

One of the first changes with Fr. Wally and our worship was to embrace the easiest-to-use technology and to upgrade our equipment to make that worship service more meaningful for the person watching.  

Personally, the year has been difficult.  Being away from you parishioners, my family, has left me with a void in my life.  As you know, I had a roughly 3-month Covid-19 sabbatical (sic) prior to my Deacons sabbatical.  Returning for a funeral in August (approved exception due to pastoral care) I was deeply moved by being inside the church and realizing how deeply I missed being in our common worship space.  That is a “thin space” for me--, a space where heaven and earth are in such close proximity it becomes difficult to separate one from the other.  

Returning in September to serve with our clergy, Wally+ and Kathy+ has been special. I love being included not only in Sunday worship but during the mid-week services as well.  








-Deacon David Whetstone
EYC 2020-2021


They say hindsight is 20/20; in our case, quite literally—thankfully—that is the truth. The year 2020 is in the rearview, and we are looking forward to the challenges and opportunities that lie ahead in 2021. In 2020, we learned that our youth (and honestly, the rest of us!) are “Zoomed Out”. Videoconferencing is still a valuable tool, but as burnout hit the youth, we looked for ways to continue to build our community while socially-distanced. This included writing letters and engaging through trivia questions. We continued our annual luminary ministry fundraiser in autumn. We participated in multiple parish-wide videos, and we took the lead on organizing the Christmas pageant video with Ms. Christina (youtube.com/watch?v=_bT7yrjxKvU&t=14s). We were able to serve our community by volunteering at the Soup Bowl during Christmas break. We missed seeing all of you at our annual Mardi Grits fundraiser and enjoying Josie Ayers’ famous stone-ground grits, as well as pancakes and parish-provided Cajun food. We are looking forward to exploring discipline through Lent. 


As always, we use the d365 daily devotional app (great for all ages!) which is available on Apple and Android products, as well as through d365.org. Devotions are written by ministers, professors, students, teachers, missionaries, denominational leaders, and others who work with and care for students. As we read the devotions, we think about our own responses to the scripture for the day. The app currently features the “Journey to the Cross” Lenten series. 


We also listen to the “Faith To Go” podcast, available on Apple and Android devices and myfaithtogo.org/podcast. The podcast is hosted by the Faith To Go team in the Episcopal Diocese of San Diego, David Tremaine and Charlette Preslar, and a special guest. The weekly podcast highlights themes from the Sunday Gospel reading. 

-Faith Dorn  
Grace Church Christian Formation & Communications

Summary: In summation, because of early decisions made by church leadership to provide monetary resources to update our website, create an app, have a social media presence and a dedicated communications person, we were uniquely poised to pivot and respond accordingly when the pandemic hit. What we continue to learn: how to create, grow, and sustain lifelong Christian Formation in multiple ways and settings. We have good news to share, and we stay ready to provide new ways to love and care for each other. We have learned to be more flexible and think outside of our traditional faith and learning setting. Grace Church has welcomed more new folks by providing an online worship experience that will continue long after the pandemic is but a memory. 
Website: So much of life is spent online – and Grace Church is there for parishioners and newcomers! Grace Church continues to lead the way with an awesome website that serves a “front door” experience for people who visit, and keeps our membership updated with resources and information. 

Grace Church’s Social Media presence serves as an evangelism tool where we share our faith, outreach ministries, and prayers with our community and beyond.  It also serves as an invitation for others to know that all are welcome at Grace Church. 

The Grace Church App is a free download for iOS users in the App Store and Google Play store for Android users. It is like having Grace Church in your pocket! Just type in Grace Episcopal Church in the App store – you will see the Rose Window icon. If you need assistance – just ask!

Grace Notes News: We led the way during pandemic time with weekly updates and important information about Grace Church, our members, community, the Covid-19 crisis, and more. What was a seasonal newsletter has been one essential tool for keeping members informed and for sharing meaningful content for practicing our faith at home. 

Christian Formation for Children begins in the nursery with our nursery attendants who care for the youngest among us. The nursery is currently closed, but we are looking to open again soon! 2020 started off with Sunday morning classes, Children’s worship, a Wednesday evening program, and special events. Once we closed in-person “everything”, we quickly pivoted to provide meaningful faith at home options for all ages using text, email, Grace Notes, the app, website, phone calls, emails, and porch deliveries for children. Vacation Bible School: our usual in-person program grinded to a halt during Covid-19, but that did not stop us from providing an awesome online VBS program. It was complete with music, lessons, activities, games, and fun! Children’s Programs Seasonal Offerings: Sunday school lessons based on the Lectionary, Advent @ Home, Raising Butterflies to Release at Easter, Easter Butterfly Release, Lent @ Home, and invitations to participate in several Grace Church videos all happened virtually! 









-Christina Dorn
PreSchool Friends

PreSchool Friends in 2020 began the calendar year in the middle of the 2019-2020 school year with all the normal anticipation of finishing the work of preparing the students to be ready to listen and learn in kindergarten.  Everything was going along well, when March got here and all of a sudden, the schools were shut down by the governor.  The thought was it would be for a short period, but of course, that was not the case.  What a sad end of the school year for both students and teachers.  Even though teachers sent home packets with work for our students, nothing takes the place of in class learning, especially for young children of this age.  

Before the new school year began in September, we made the decision to cut back by two students because of classroom size. Teachers and students wear masks. We also had plexiglass partitions made for each of the two work tables for added protection.  We purchased a room air-purifier for even more precaution.  We, of course, look forward to a Covid-19 free time again.

Covid-19 also affected some of our income sources. Each year we never know if we will have enough money to finish the year but we have faith we will have it from somewhere.








-Katherine Smith
Garden Committee
The Garden Committee is looking forward to a spring clean-up day for March or April and will announce that soon.  We would like to concentrate on the gardens located on the Leighton Ave side of the building by trimming some of the shrubs and trees that have become overgrown.  There always seem to be limbs and trash that needs to be picked up in the gardens so if you have extra time please feel free to assist us in keeping the grounds beautiful.  








-Connie Freeman

Gleaner Box Update

The Gleaner Box Ministry is still working to assist with some of the food requirements for those in need in our community. Grace Church is appreciative to those who have donated food and funds for this ministry, including a generous gift from the Berman Foundation. 

During this time of the COVID outbreak we have added masks and some personal hygiene items to the box, as well some caps and other items for the cold weather. Special thank you to Glenda Barker for pricing food locally and on line so that our money goes as far as possible. Also, thanks to Robert Smith for his skills of carpentry and collaboration with local food sources.

Many thanks to all our stewards who shop and stock the box each day:

Glenda Barker



The Rev. Kathy Lalonde

Marilyn Reynolds


Katherine Smith

Chris Waddle



Lucy Whatley

Janet Prosser – as needed 

The Rev. Wally LaLonde – as needed









-Lucy Whatley
Altar Guild

The beautiful dried arrangement on the altar for Lent was done by Josie Ayers.  The Easter Lilies were ordered.  On Holy Saturday, April 3, the Altar Guild will decorate the altar for Easter.  This year the Guild will not participate in decorating the church’s stained-glass windows. Family members who usually decorate windows can do so, just provide the flowers.  
-Jane Wood

ECW
 During this time of not meeting for ECW events, the ECW Board continues to support Outreach Ministries.  The Board sponsored several meals to feed the staff at RMC working the COVID-19 unit; supported the winter warm clothing drive, and provided food and ham to church members who lost loved ones.  Please continue to support the ECW with your dues, as, ECW supports the Diocesan ECW through our designated covenant pledge. 
-Jane Wood

Memorials Committee

The purpose of the Memorial Fund is to provide individuals the opportunity to memorialize or honor a loved one through designated or undesignated contributions that support the ministries at Grace Episcopal Church.  
Gifts are used in a manner that will enhance Grace Episcopal Church worship or missions and decisions on use and disbursement of memorial funds designated for individuals are determined by the Rector and Memorial Fund Committee in consultation with the family of the deceased.  Funds are generally used to purchase a specific approved memorial project item, a church program or capital item, or deposited to the Grace Church Master Trust Fund. 

It is the intent of the Committee and Vestry that all memorial donations are to be dispersed within 24 months of receipt or transferred to the Grace Church Master Trust. 

Memorial gifts are recorded and reported to the Vestry monthly.

All persons who contribute gifts, and the persons or events in whose memory or honor the gift(s) have been given, are recorded in Grace Episcopal Church's church management system and Memorials Book.

The Memorial Committee is comprised of at least one member of the Vestry, one member of the E.C.W., and not less than two additional members of the Parish selected by the Rector.  Current member of the committee are Josephine Ayers, Glenda Barker, Connie Freeman, Perry Reynolds and Father Wally LaLonde. 

The committee met in July to discuss the multiple individual memorial gifts currently in the Memorial Fund.  A Consolidated Memorial Fund was created and after committee members contacted various family members, 22 individual funds were moved into the Consolidated Memorial Fund and other families have been contacted to discuss their ideas for gifts given in memory of their loved ones.








-Glenda Barker

Daughters of the King

The Daughters of the King, in spite of all that went on in 2020, stayed pretty active. We even started 2 new projects this year. For the entire month of October, we collected pet supplies for the Calhoun County Humane Society kicking off the event with the Pet Blessing and ending with Father Wally blessing the items we collected during a Sunday morning worship service. Newspaper was one of the items most needed by the facility so stemming from that project the first of the year we decided to continue collecting newspaper and make it an ongoing project for us. We encourage everyone to save your newspaper and bring it by the church to be put into our recycle box in the coffee lounge and also in the Nave when we resume services. We took our first load of papers to the Humane Society the end of January, they were very appreciative. A huge thank you to those who are bringing your papers by and helping us with this project.

In December our members brought goodies for the annual Christmas stocking we put together for our Pre-School Children for their Christmas party. The smiles and excitement they show makes Christmas even more special.

We were happy to welcome Father Wally as our clergy chaplain and then we discovered Rev. Kathy is a DOK so both attend our meetings and we are so blessed to have them. 

We always have a study of some sort going on, usually a book study. But currently we are studying the DOK's Spiritual Formation Guide.

One of the DOK's main focus is prayer. Our prayer list is confidential and is prayed over every day. If you have a special need for prayer please let one of us know.  

At first, we did take off a couple of months but after that continued to meet taking every safety precaution necessary against Covid-19. There were several activities we were not able to participate in due to Covid-19: our DOK Spring and Fall Diocesan Assembly, preparing and serving our famous "Walk About Taco" supper for staff the first night of Foothills and our card ministry, just the idea of passing the cards around signing them we felt was not a good idea. 

Our members are: Glenda Barker, Treasurer, Pam Fite, Donna Houston, President, Diane Israel, Rev. Kathy LaLonde, Carter Orrison, Chaplain, Diane Phillips, Vice President, Carol Sok, Prayer List, and Jane Wood, Secretary. 

We lost a dear member of our order this past year, Betty Carr. We sure do miss her.

All in all, we think it was a pretty productive year. We enjoy serving our Lord and Savior through prayer, service and evangelism. If you are interested in finding out more about the DOK please get with any one of our members or Father Wally to answer any questions. 

-Donna Houston
Adult Choir

Hello Grace Church, Greetings to you all, and best wishes for continued health and happiness! To say that our choir has missed you guys is a tremendous understatement. We cannot wait to fellowship and worship with you again soon. 
Grace Church Choir has been up and operating on a somewhat limited – but continuous – basis since May 31, 2020. During these early Sundays, Gena Vinyard (organist) and I met with Father Wally and the Reverend Kathy, and with Cristina Dorn (videographer – among so many other roles), and each week’s reader. We started streaming Grace Church’s services “Live” and onto Grace Church’s YouTube page. As things settled a bit, I brought in Megan Day (soprano) to sing with me. A few weeks later, I brought in both Megan Day and Emma Warren (alto). Slowly but surely, we began to again bring choral songs and multiple voice anthems and singing into the Live streamed services. This also meant having Wednesday evening rehearsals. We have continued to limit the numbers – to a few singers – but have been consistently making musical offerings in worship and praise in our church services. 
During the Advent season, we welcomed a young tenor (Josh Guzman) to sing with us, and we offered four-part anthems and harmony for the worship songs in our church services. Our bass (John Knauss) joined us also, and he has been with us as much as he can since then. However, his work schedule has increased exponentially, so his time with us has been limited. I filled in as our bass voice during many Sundays during Advent. 
For Christmas, we had some former Grace Church Choir singers join us to sing a Christmas Concert for Grace Church. We sang some anthems that we always wanted to program during the holidays, and a few favorites that we love, and Father Wally and Christina posted the concert to our YouTube page. LaRue Bowman happily joined us to sing the concert. He now teaches theatre/choir/English in Georgia. Also joining us for the Christmas Concert was Drew Bradley, who teaches Chorus at a high school in Mobile. Both of these fabulous singers were ecstatic to join us for the concert. Also, we added Michael Greenwood as our third Choir treble voice, and he is still singing with us, and playing flute and/or oboe when the need arises. 
Currently, as we move into Lent, and I am planning for the Easter season, Grace Church Choir is extremely excited to be singing for you each Sunday. We anxiously await the opportunity to sing and worship with Grace Church Live and in-person beginning in March, 2021. 
-Steve Simmons

Preservation Committee

The Preservation Committee of Grace Episcopal Church was established to preserve and protect the historical integrity of all Grace Church property, both aesthetically and structurally. Approved by the Vestry in 2007, this is a permanent committee comprised of the current Rector, the current Junior Warden and 5 other members. Those on the committee are Rev Wally LaLonde, Jon Garlick, David Christian, Lark Howell, Pat Kettles, Janet Prosser and Rita Springer.


This committee is tasked to consider for approval all interior decorating plans, inside and outside remodeling or restoring and all suggested landscape changes that may be presented by church members or outside consultants. After approval by the Vestry and the Preservation Committee, the committee is charged with supervising the current project, being sure that all aspects of the project are in accordance with the initial plan. This committee is also tasked to consider all physical gifts made to Grace Church or monetary gifts for the purpose of purchasing specific items.

This past year the Preservation Committee completed having 2 chairs in King Parlor recovered, consulted on the stain color of the newly built front doors, helped to determine the position of the new video camera in the sanctuary and redecorated the Vestry room and the adjacent meeting room. We also had a most informative meeting with Camile Bowman, an expert on historical preservation, to learn about cleaning and preserving our church structures. Camile offered guidelines from the Alabama Historical Commission. and the National Historical Register. David Freeman, who has graciously been donating his time and talent in cleaning some of our aging stone joined us in our meeting.

We are committed to preserving Grace Church for future generations and being sure that all renovations or additions are in keeping with the age and architecture of our beautiful buildings. 








-Lark Howell

Scholarship/Outreach Committee

The Outreach/Scholarship Committee met in the spring of 2020 to award scholarships to applicants of the Marguerite Henry, Stoney and Tyler Roberts Scholarships. We had several very worthy applicants for these financial scholarships and all have been exceptional students and faithful members of Grace Church for a number of years. After a lengthy discussion it was decided to equally divide the scholarships between all of the applicants. For the remainder of the year of 2020 due to the Pandemic and lockdown there was no meeting of the Outreach committee. 
Scholarship recipients in 2020 were Jack Wallace, Donoho School; Hugh Davis, Middle Tennessee State; Holly Davenport and Wilson Russell, Auburn University; Maren Russell, University of the South; and Elli Davis, Samford University.  
· Janet Tyson Prosser 
Newcomers/Evangelism  

When the committee kicked off last year, we were hopeful for a year of growth and fulfillment but we had no way of knowing how the year would go as Covid-19 forced the church to learn to operate in new and exciting ways. Because of this the church has begun offering online services throughout the week. This new format is exciting in relation to evangelism, as it allows access to our community to a host of people that may not have found us otherwise. Unfortunately, we will not know how wide of a net technology has allowed us to cast until the pandemic is under control but for now, we take heart in knowing that Grace is sharing the good news using every medium at our disposal.  

Our focus moving forward is to not forget the lessons on accessibility that we have learned through the pandemic. A part of welcoming newcomers and evangelizing is meeting people where they are and offering more options for participation. As we shift back to in person services, we are focused on serving not only the needs of those that walk through our doors but those who we can only reach through a computer screen.  








-Alli Waltz & Donna Houston
